
MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 03/20

Held on Monday 2nd March 2020 in the Poppy Room, Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club commencing 7.45pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Jon Ogborn – Chair.  Cllr’s Buchanan, Chetwynd, Clarke, Marsh, Martin, O’Dell, Sunner, Van Someren and Winkcup.  District Councillor Trapp also attended the meeting.

34.
APOLOGIES:
Received from Cllr Bryant and also from D/Cllr Cane.

35.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:

Minutes of the meeting held on 3rd February were agreed and signed.

36.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:
Declared by Cllr Winkcup under item 42 (b) and item 44.

Declared by Cllr Buchanan under item 42 (b)

37.
MATTERS ARISING:

a)  Posts for ‘Triangle’
C/Cllr Shuter was not at the meeting so we were unable to find out how long the posts were going to take to arrive

ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT C/CLLR SHUTER

b)  Neighbourhood Watch
The Clerk had previously communicated with Kevin Evans (Neighbourhood Watch Co-ordinator for the area) about coming to speak at one of our meetings.  We planned for him to come to the next meeting in April. However, after further discussion, it was thought best if we ask him to come to our Annual Meeting on 19th May.  Cllr Winkcup commented that when Kevin had spoken at a previous annual meeting it had encouraged Ancient Meadows residents to become involved.

ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT KEVIN EVANS

c)  Anglian Learning
Cllr Ogborn reported that we have finally received the playground license from Anglian Learning.  This needed to be signed by the Parish Council.  Cllr Ogborn was keen for Cllr Di Lorenzo, who was not at the meeting, to look it over from a legal perspective before we did this.  He and Cllr Clarke had some queries concerning sharing the costs of maintenance and responsibilities for the primary school play area.  
ACTION:  CLLR OGBORN TO MAKE CONTACT WITH CLLR DI LORENZO

d)  Email Policy
A number of councillors are still using a private email address.  Cllr Ogborn felt it was better to use a parish council account if possible and will ask John Borda to support councillors if they contact him direct requesting advice on setting it up.  If they need a reminder of their password, could they please ask the clerk to request this from John Borda.
ACTION:  CLLR OGBORN TO CONTACT JOHN BORDA

38.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:
County

C/Cllr Shuter was not present at the meeting.

District

D/Cllr Trapp was at the meeting and had previously sent round a report.  Both D/Cllr Trapp and D/Cllr Cane supported a motion calling for the decision to cancel the grant to Citizens Advice Rural Cambridgeshire to be delayed but the motion was defeated.  Funding was withdrawn and the CAB in Ely has now closed. The budget for 2020/21 was agreed with a freeze in council tax.  The budget will be balanced for 2020/21 and 2021/22 by drawing down £5.9 million from reserves, but by 2022/23 there will be a shortfall of £3.3 million which the council’s auditor had expressed some concern about and had made some recommendations.  The Bus, Walking and Cycling Questionnaire will be delivered to everyone from 9th March and meetings will be held with local residents to discuss these issues.  The meeting for Bottisham will be Monday 23rd March 7.30pm in the Poppy Room.  The Mayor is consulting on CAM Metro Plans but no consultation is planned in East Cambs.  There are no detailed plans for East Cambs or to address congestion at the Quy roundabout or the A14/A142 junction at Newmarket.  The Mayor is being pressed to arrange some consultation in East Cambs.
39.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:
a)  Annual Parish Meeting
Cllr Ogborn had been looking at possible different ways of holding the meeting.  He has been advised that the meeting has to be formal, so we will need to stick to the original format.  One idea is to have an open evening in the autumn where the village is invited to a drop-in session with stalls and refreshments.  Cllr O’Dell commented that Burwell have an annual event called ‘Burwell at large’ which involved parish council and lots of other organisations all coming together. Cllr Clarke felt it was a good idea for the end of the summer. Cllr O’Dell volunteered to contact Burwell to make enquiries about the event.  D/Cllr Trapp said Lode Parish Council were also doing something similar this weekend.  Cllr Ogborn said he would speak to Bob Stevens from Lode about this and report back at the next meeting.  Cllr Clarke felt it was also important for the Parish Council to be present at the village Fair all agreed.  
ACTION:  CLLR O’DELL TO CONTACT BURWELL AND CLLR OGBORN TO CONTACT LODE PARISH COUNCILS

Cllr Ogborn reminded everyone that the Annual Parish Meeting will be on the 19th May.  We usually had reports or visits from the 2 schools and we will make contact with them again.  However, Cllr Buchanan suggested the GP surgery or Patients Participants Group coming to talk and also either Queens Court or Hilton Park.  Cllr Ogborn thought this would be a good idea and possibly the police.  Cllr Buchanan said we also need to make sure that people get the opportunity to view papers and finance etc.

ACTION:  CLERK TO SEND INVITES TO ANNUAL MEETING
b)  Parish Clerk Vacancy
Cllr Ogborn reported that the vacancy had now been advertised and we had had several enquiries, which was encouraging.
c)  Trees on A1303
Work had been on-going to put up the safety barrier on the A1303 and some trees had also been removed to make way for this and to improve safety.  It has always been the plan of the County Council to replace any trees that were removed and put them in a more suitable location.  We have now been asked where we would want these trees to be situated.  We had felt that they should mostly be planted on the A1303 and also considered one on the ‘triangle’. Cllr Clarke said the ‘triangle’ is one of our only open spaces and does not agree with putting another tree on there.  In the future we may still want to consider more parking around here and another tree would make this difficult.  All agreed that it would be better for the trees to be replaced elsewhere on the A1303.
ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT C/CLLR SHUTER

40.
PLANNING:

As listed on the agenda, 139 High Street had a new application to install 14 solar panels on the roof facing the main road.  Cllr Buchanan commented that, although there was no planning reason to refuse this application, the site is in the conservation area and the design should be in keeping with the area.  There were no concerns with the application for Blandford Lodge. Since the agenda went out, the application for garages to N.E. of 17 Howlett way had been approved.  This application had previously been approved for the construction of 2 no. one bed apartments and this approval was to vary a condition of the application.  We had also today received a new application for 20 Cedar Walk, but Cllr Buchanan had not yet had the opportunity to look through this.
There was nothing on the retirement village yet but we expect this anytime soon.  Cllr Buchanan has read through two Supplementary Planning Documents from ECDC on the natural environment and self-build. There is a lot that does not affect us, but Cllr Buchanan will précis the document and send round to councillors before responding with comments to the district councillors.
ACTION:  CLLR BUCHANAN TO PRECIS SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENTS

41.
ENVIRONMENT:

Cllr Ogborn had got some keys cut for the cemetery shed and asked that everyone who didn’t have a key take one. The Clerk will send out areas of responsibility in the next few days which we have been discussing for several months.
ACTION:  CLERK TO SEND OUT AREAS OF RESPONSIBILITY
42.
FINANCE:
a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts

2925

Mrs C Fullwood – Salary and back pay

  936.18


2926

I Swift –Litter picking (4 weeks)


    52.50


2927

A Fullwood – Litter picking (4 weeks)

    52.50


2928

Mr J Ogborn – 5 keys cut



    21.00


2929

Cranfield University – Geophysical survey

1140.00


2930

East Cambs Trading Co. Ltd – Groundwork

  149.94


2931

Red Shoes Accounting – Payroll


    43.20


2932

HMR&C – PAYE




    62.34

Cheques signed and verified by Cllr Buchanan and Cllr Clarke.

b)  Income and expenditure
The Clerk reported that this was the last meeting of the financial year.  She distributed an income and expenditure spreadsheet which showed us finishing the year on £113859 compared to £91967 the previous year.  We were aware that within the next 2 years the new cemetery expenses will increase.  There may be some items to add, for example the VAT return had been sent off and we expect a payment for this and an up-to-date account of the year end will be produced nearer the audit.

c)  Grants
Cllr Ogborn confirmed that there is a finance meeting on 18th March and one of the things to be discussed is grant applications, which we have been receiving after our advert in the Cresset.  However, we have received a request from the Village College concerning a planned event called the ‘Big Sing Choir Festival’. This will link in with their feeder schools  and is being held this month. They are looking to raise £600 to cover the costs of the event and asked if the Parish Council may be able to help with a donation.  We had £350 left in the grant budget for this financial year and, after discussion, councillors agreed to give a donation of £300 towards the event.  This was proposed by Cllr Marsh and seconded by Cllr Ogborn.  
ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT BVC

43.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY UPDATE:
Cllr Ogborn reported that he had met with the National Trust Estate Manager and Mike Young, the church warden.  The National Trust are wanting to support our plans for a new cemetery, but they are concerned about the long term design and have some ideas for this.  The next stage is to get our cemetery consultant to discuss design ideas with the National Trust.  It is apparent that they would not be happy with a play area being situated here and would wish to put a restrictive covenant on the land, for use only as a cemetery or wildlife area in line with their national priorities.  They would be happy for the village to use the wildlife area as an amenity, but not to see allotments or a play area installed.  The design for the area would need to be approved at regional level, then national level and then by the trustee’s.  There was a discussion on whether the Parish Council would be better owning the freehold or the leasehold of the site.  Cllr Ogborn felt that the freehold would mean it belongs to us and Cllr Clarke agreed, stating there could be restrictions if we leased the land such as ground rent.  Cllr Ogborn felt that to buy the freehold would not be more than £20K, a relatively small part of the cost.  Cllr Ogborn will now arrange a meeting to discuss the design and once he has this will bring it back to the Parish Council for discussion. The next step would then be to take it to the village.  Cllr Ogborn commented that we have already fulfilled all the studies suggested by ECDC in their  pre-planning advice. 
ACTION:  CLLR OGBORN TO ARRANGE DESIGN MEETING

44.
PRE-SCHOOL PLAY AREA WORKING PARTY:
Cllr Di Lorenzo was not at the meeting.  He is organising a consultation with Ancient Meadows residents and Cllr Ogborn will check with him how this is progressing.  

ATION:  CLLR OGBORN TO LIAISE WITH CLLR DI LORENZO

45.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:
As listed.

46.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:

As listed.

47.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:
As listed.

48.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be Monday 6th April, 7.45pm and will be in the Poppy Room at the Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club.

